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In 1973, a man began going to 
Chinatown in Fresno, with peanut 
butter and jelly sandwiches to pass 
out to those on the streets. This 
man, Mike McGarvin, was inspired 
by a Franciscan priest in San 
Francisco that provided a safe 
space, co�ee, and snacks to the 
unhoused in the Tenderloin District. 
Mike was lost and found himself 
meeting the Franciscan priest and 
gaining a love for service of others. 
Mike built rapport with anyone that 
passed his way and heard many 
types of stories from these 
individuals. 

As Poverello House grew, he 
wanted to share with the 
community the realities of 
experiencing homelessness. This 
year, as we celebrate 50 years of 
serving the community, we are 
excited to share those archived 
newsletter stories. We want you to 
see where Poverello House started 
and how far the organization has 
come. The first newsletter sent to 
the community in December 1978 
can be seen to the right.

The First Poverello House Newsletter
Published December, 1978

P.O. Box 12225
Fresno, CA 93777-2225



Rooted in Love and 
Still Growing Strong

“Papa Mike” wanted to live out his 
faith and Franciscan influences to 

serve the “least of these” among us.
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I am beyond excited about 
celebrating 50 years of Poverello 
House in 2023. It is hard to imagine 
that Mike McGarvin ever thought 
that giving peanut butter and jelly 
sandwiches out of the back of his 
car would become an organization 
serving those in need 50 years later. 
I do not believe it was his intention.

That happened through sandwiches. 
That happened through the radical 
love of so many who felt forgotten. 
Something so small and simple 

advanced the power of love 
throughout the streets 
of Chinatown. 

We just celebrated Martin 
Luther King Jr. Day earlier this 
month. The work of “Papa 
Mike” and the growth of his 
service over 50 years reminds 
me of something Dr. King 
said, “love is the greatest 
force in the universe. It is the 
heartbeat of the moral 
cosmos. He who loves is a 
participant in the being of 

God.” Why are we here in 2023 still 
doing this work? Was it because 
Mike was a person of power, wealth, 
prominence, or authority? No, it was 
because of his love for others. 

The last 50 years of Poverello 
House are an expression and 
outpouring of love for everyone. As 
such, we have harmoniously 
aligned our hearts with the 
“…heartbeat of the moral cosmos,” 
and such a sound of great love is 
deafening, contagious, and 
compelling to all.

We are excited to share all that has 
occurred over the five decades of 
Poverello House and thrilled to 
announce our future services. It is 
staggering what we have in store 
for this year and the years to come. 
This year, we will open our new 
Family Hope Shelter for families 
experiencing homelessness. This 
year we will begin and complete 
the total renovation of our kitchen 
facility. Part of this project will be 
the grand opening of Papa Mike’s 
Café, a full-service restaurant 
serving three made-to-order meals 
for anyone in need in our 
community daily. We will construct 
a memorial of “Papa Mike” on our 
campus. We will build a new 
Naomi’s House facility for women 
in crisis. These items are just a few 
highlights, and more are to come. 
All of this is only possible through 
you. You have made 50 years 
possible, and the best way to thank 
you is to continue this work for 50 
more. As we celebrate this year, we 
celebrate collectively! Here’s to an 
amazing year of looking back and 
moving forward together!

Blessings,

Celebrating 50-YearS 
of Community Support
Clare and I are excited about 
celebrating the fiftieth anniversary of 
Poverello House. There is so much to 
be thankful for and many memories 
to share. The newsletter was sent to 
community members monthly in the 
1980s, and Papa Mike shared a few 
words with everyone connected to 
Poverello House. I've had the 
pleasure of reading the archived 
newsletters, and I'm looking forward 
to sharing some of these memories 
with everyone this coming year. In 
December 1978, the first newsletter 
was sent out, which Mike and I 
composed in our living room soon 
after a big Thanksgiving meal fed 231 
men. Mike shared, "a heartfelt thanks 
to everyone involved in preparing 
and serving the meal. It helped the 
men." It seemed impossible then to 

pull o� such a large Thanksgiving 
dinner at that time. However, we 
always had a lot of help to make 
meals happen. Poverello House was 
operating without a building at the 
time, but we had the food and made 
the space with community partners 
and donors. 

From the first days of feeding folks, 
we had the gift of people, those 
more than willing to help our 
organization. Volunteers have come 
through our doors with the same 
divine providence that brings our 
clients onto our campus today, and 
we are thankful for the tremendous 
support given to us over the years. 
Poverello House has grown into 
more than just a soup kitchen 
because of the e�orts of countless 
volunteers, service workers, board 
members, donors, and a web of 
social service providers throughout 
the Valley. We want to extend our 
heartfelt thanks to the countless 
people in our community who have 
made Poverello House into what it 
is today.

We look forward to a year of 
fellowshipping with everyone who 
has supported us over the 
past fifty years. We look 
forward to celebrating 
Mike this year, as he 
would have been 80 
years young!

Even though he is 

not with us, his spirit 

is surely looking over 

Poverello House with 

joy for this special year.

Zach Darrah
Poverello House CEO

Zach 

MILESTONES WITH “MAMA MARY” 
& CLARE MCGARVIN

Poverello House is thrilled 
to announce our 50th 
Anniversary! This year is a 
grand celebration as we 
look back on the 
accomplishments of the 
organization and founder, 
Mike McGarvin. In 1973, 
“Papa Mike” showed his 
love for service to those in 
need to Fresno. His work 
was more than giving food 
or drink, but  it was getting 
to personally know those 
living on Chinatown's 
streets. In the midst of the 
challenges of the streets, he 
created an atmosphere of 
trust and love. 

Mike and his wife, Mary, 
were gifted the current F 
Street campus by a 
generous donor and 
permanently lived on the 
property. Mary continues 
residing in the home on 
campus and works three 
days a week in the Contact 
O�ce! The McGarvins 
raised their children at 
Poverello House, and we are 
blessed to hear 50 years' 
worth of stories from Mary 
and Clare McGarvin.
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